
MINUTES 

International Students and Scholars Committee 

18 October 2017 

 

 

Present: Dr. Warren Johnson (Chair and Secretary), Dr. Rejoice Addae, Mr. Christopher 

Boothman, Mr. Tarun Chincholi, Dr. Gauri Guha, Mr. Jon Mark Horton (proxy for Misato 

Tsuruta), Dr. Mihir, Mr. Sumon Roy, Dr. Thillainatarajan Sivakumaran, Ms. Shannon Wess, Ms. 

Victoria Williams, Ms. Qian Yu 

 

Absent: Dr. Lynita Cooksey, Ms. Tracy Finch, Dr. Maurice Gipson, Dr. Evelyn Taylor, Dr. 

Karen Wheeler 

 

 

Dr. Johnson called the meeting to order at 3:30 pm and reminded the committee that the topic for 

the day would be international student retention, and that he had asked committee members to 

reflect on two questions:  (1) Would those with relevant statistical information on current 

enrollments and enrollment trends (reflecting retention) please bring that information to share?   

(2) Would all bring your thoughts on how we might improve our retention rates, no matter how 

good or bad they might be? 

 

To address the first question, regarding statistics on international student retention, he gave the 

floor to Dr. Mihir, Assistant Vice Chancellor of Institutional Effectiveness, who distributed 

statistics compiled by his office (see appendix).  The most significant numbers for these purposes 

are on the document “Retention & Success for ALL Students,” top right, which show that the 

overall success rate for domestic students in the Fall 2016 cohort (i.e., graduated or returned in 

the following Spring) was 79.1%, and that for international students 79.7%, which, statistically 

speaking, means international students are about as successful as domestic students overall.  Dr. 

Johnson commented that while the success rate of the two groups is similar, the reasons why 

international students do not graduate or return are likely different from those of domestic 

students.  Dr. Sivakumaran commented that this past year we lost students for four basic reasons:  

(1) a number of Nepali students applied because of earthquakes but could not afford a four-year 

school, and came with the intention of transferring to two-year institutions; (2) the Saudi 

government no longer provides scholarships except for students attending the top 200 

universities in the USA, and A-State is not in that select group (plus some Saudi students had 

been taking online classes, in violation of scholarship guidelines); (3) other students cannot 

support themselves financially (even if for immigration purposes they were able to show the 

required level of financial resources) and so transfer, and finally, (4) some students have been 

made to feel unwelcome by instructors.   

 

In terms of numbers of students, applications were down from 2500 in Fall 2016 to 1500 this 

year, with considerably fewer actually enrolling.  Dr. Mihir commented that most institutions 

have similar problems.  Dr. Sivakumaran said that A-State has difficulty attracting many Chinese 

and Korean students because of the university is not highly ranked.  However, on the plus side, it 

is affordable compared with other schools and some programs are particularly attractive to 

international students, including those in Engineering, as well as majors in Management and 
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Computer Science.  In the past, students could more easily extend their stay in the USA through 

the OPT (Optional Practical Training) program and eventually get H1B visas, but because of 

increasing restrictiveness by the federal government, students are more likely now to choose 

Canada, the United Kingdom, or New Zealand.  Some embassies and consulates have been 

known to give fewer or no visas; this has in particular affected students from Nepal 

(undergraduates) and India (graduate students).  International Student Services now has a part-

time retention specialist, who meets with incoming international students and tracks students, 

concentrating on those with failing grades at midterm.  Dr.  Sivakumaran also mentioned plans 

for courses to assist international students.  Dr. Johnson, who is also involved with curricular 

development, informed the committee that he had already been in contact with ESL and 

Undergraduate Studies regarding support courses in writing that the Dept. of English, 

Philosophy, and World Languages was interested in providing, and that he will follow up this 

Spring, once Undergraduate Studies has had a chance to review its own offerings in this area.   

 

Dr. Mihir then asked the several students present their views.  Mr. Roy mentioned that he knew 

of cases where graduate students left because of their inability to get a GA or RA position, and 

that even if they did get one, they had to pay in-state tuition as well as fees.  He also noted that 

some students get rejected for a visa by embassies and consulates.  Ms. Yu brought up the issue 

of required international student insurance, which has seen increases this year.  Mr. Horton 

described a situation where he encountered a mother of an international student who made a 

special trip to the USA to try to get help for her child, an A-State student, but was unable to get 

any assistance from either Disability Services or the Counseling Center, and how he went out of 

his way to attempt to resolve the student’s problem when certain staff were unhelpful.  He 

suggested better outreach to parents of international students, mentioned a new program to take 

international students around, and expressed the view that he would like to see more support for 

international students from faculty and staff.  Dr. Guha suggested a section of the International 

Student Services Web site be targeted at parents of current or prospective international students. 

 

Dr. Sivakumaran mentioned some other problems relating to the integration of international 

students into the campus community.  Some students have been known simply to stay in their 

rooms or apartments, and while International Student Services tries to work with them, that 

office cannot keep tabs on everyone.  The Chinese and Indian Student Associations have been 

useful in making students from those nationalities feel better connected.  Dr. Guha mentioned 

that while some students, particularly Indians, are more open, others do not feel able to share 

their concerns.  Faculty are fearful intervening sometimes because of legal concerns.  He 

suggested that the International Student Association try to have a finger on the pulse of this 

issue.  Dr. Mihir asked if there was a listserv for international students and staff; the answer is 

no.  Mr. Boothman suggested Facebook groups as a possibility for disseminating information 

about what is out there in the Jonesboro community and for getting international students more 

connected with each other and the campus.  (He prefers social media, since students have a 

tendency to delete administrative e-mail unread.)  Dr. Sivakumaran noted that International 

Student Services has tried various initiatives, such as an entertainment shuttle and a bus service 

to Memphis, but they were poorly used and not cost effective.  The International Student 

Services and English Learning Academy Building will have a lounge area to address the problem 

that international students have nowhere to go especially on weekends, and ISS will do more 

local (i.e., low cost) events, such as Game Nights.  Mr. Chincholi suggested that students with 
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problems (other than academic issues) could most effectively be addressed through other 

international students.  Dr. Guha expressed his willingness to help students if he can. 

 

Dr. Johnson said in summary that the meeting had been fruitful in bringing forth a number of 

suggestions, but that the conversation could be continued at a later meeting, and adjourned the 

meeting at 4:40 pm. 
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